
ERIE COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 
 

REGULAR SESSION 
 
             
WEDNESDAY, MAY 5, 2021           ALL PREESNT 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
 
President Shenigo called the meeting to order and opened with the Pledge  
of Allegiance. 
 
On motion of Mr. Shoffner and second of Mr. Old, Board approves  
April 14, 2021 Commission Meeting minutes; Roll Call:  All Aye 
 
On motion of Mr. Shenigo and second of Mr. Old, Board recesses into Access 
Management Board of Appeals Annual Meeting; Roll Call:  All Aye 
 
On motion of Mr. old and second of Mr. Shoffner, Board reconvenes; Roll 
Call:  All Aye 
 
County Administrator Hank Solowiej re Various Issues. 
Nurses Week.  Hank stated next week is Nurses Week and he wanted to take 
the time to thank the staff at The Meadows at Osborn Park for all the hard 
work they do, especially during these challenging times. 
 
Mental Health & Recovery Board Public Hearing.  The Ottawa County 
Commissioners are holding a virtual public hearing to discuss the 
withdrawal of the joint Mental Health & Recovery Board next Wednesday,  
May 12th at 9:00 a.m.  The Commissioners agreed to move the time of next 
Wednesday’s meeting to 8:30 so that someone would be available to watch the 
public hearing. 
 
May 19th Commission Meeting.  Hank suggested canceling May 19th Commission 
Meeting and move the regularly scheduled meeting to Thursday, May 20th to 
start at 10:55 due to the Joint Ditch Hearing conference call with Sandusky 
County.  The Commissioners agreed. 
 
Erie Ottawa International Airport.  Commissioner Old noted the Erie Ottawa 
International Airport Board held a special meeting this morning to discuss 
updating the fuel farm. Mr. Old believes it is important the Erie County 
Commissioners send a letter to the Airport Board suggesting that they 
create a capital account to start setting money aside in case the fuel farm 
completely breaks down. Hank stated he would draft a letter for the Boards’ 
signature. 
 
Wheatsborough Solar Project Update.  APEX Senior Development Manager Nate 
Pedder, Development Associate Roger Hunker, and Erie County Auditor Rick 
Jeffrey were present for this session.  Mr. Pedder received the 
determination from the Ohio Power Siting Board regarding the application 
for Wheatsborough and it has been found to be complete.  APEX should 
receive a final report by June and a public hearing at the State level will 
be held on July 7th, with the evidentiary hearing on July 20th. 
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The PILOT program is completely separate from the determination process.  
The PILOT determines how the tax payments are received.  Mr. Pedder noted 
APEX has worked with the Erie County Auditor on determining these payments.  
Mr. Jeffrey stated the tax depreciation is set by the State for utilities 
and starts around 98.3% and depreciates by 35% over time.  The pilot rate 
is $9,000 per megawatt with a guaranteed 125 megawatts per month.  Mr. 
Pedder reminded the Commissioners that taxes will be different if a PILOT 
is not granted.  If the PILOT is granted, there will be no impact on State 
funding for the school districts and the funding schools receive will be 
consistent.  The General Fund dollars collected are separate from the 
millage, with $2,000 going to the General Fund, up front, and the rest is 
split by the millage.   
 Mr. Jeffrey added the NEXUS pipeline project is a good example of what 
would happen if a PILOT is not approved.  The first year the taxes were 
appealed at 38%.  Mr. Jeffrey also noted if a PILOT is not in place the 
school districts cannot complete their five year plan.  Mr. Jeffrey has 
reviewed the numbers for the first year and his recommendation would be to 
certify the taxes the first year of the PILOT.  Mr. Old is concerned with 
the unknown especially if taxes can be appealed every year for the 30 year 
agreement. 
 Mr. Dave Lepley, is a landowner near the proposed Wheatsborough Solar 
Project.  He stated APEX has done their due diligence on this project.  
APEX has been developing this project for three years.  He mentioned they 
have made many changes, for example, adding screens around the panels and 
having the panels setback further than mandated, giving the least amount of 
visual impact possible.  Mr. Lepley noted he understands change is hard, 
but he knows a lot of thought and planning has gone into this project and 
believes it will be a beneficial project and hopes the Commissioners 
approve the PILOT. 

Mr. Pedder also noted the PILOT requires 80% of workers hired to 
construct the project must live in Ohio.  First responders will receive 
additional training regarding the panels, and a training program of higher 
learning regarding solar panels is required.  The Road Use Maintenance 
Agreements will be completed with or without the PILOT in place. 
 The Commissioners thanked APEX for providing an update. 
 
Received letter and petition with 22 signatures opposing Wheatsborough 
solar project. 
 
Attorney General Opinion.  Assistant Prosecutor Gery Gross stated that 
County Engineer Jack Farschman requested an Attorney General’s opinion 
regarding the authority of a board of county commissioners and a county 
engineer with respect to county road maintenance and repair projects.  The 
Commissioners recently denied the chip seal method of road maintenance and 
the County Engineer wanted clarification from the Attorney General whether 
this was permitted or not.  Mr. Gross stated the County Engineer alleged 
the Commissioners interfered with the Engineer’s duty to maintain county 
roads when they denied the chip seal projects for 2021.  
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Mr. Farschman presumed it was his authority to decide how Erie County roads 
are maintained. 

Mr. Gross read the conclusion of the opinion submitted by the Attorney 
General:  “A board of county commissioners has the final say authority over 
the recommended road repair and road improvement projects prepared by a 
county engineer under Revised Code Section 315.08 and presented as part of 
a Revised Code Section 5543.02 annual report.  Furthermore, a board of 
county commissioners has the final say authority on projects done in 
accordance with Revised Code Section 5555.  A board of county 
commissioners’ authority is not limited to the appropriation of the 
reasonable funding necessary for the county engineer’s operation to 
properly maintain the county roads as determined by the county engineer.” 
Mr. Gross stated, because the Commissioners are the contracting authority 
for the County Engineer, they have the authority to review the content of 
the contract and reject or request changes if the Commissioners disagree 
with that contract. 
 Mr. Old mentioned he is pleased this information has been clarified 
and confirms what the Commissioners already knew.  The Commissioners are 
the contracting authority and nothing binds them from making changes to 
contracts.  Mr. Gross noted that within the opinion it also states in part: 
“the engineer and commissioners are creatures of statue.  As such, they 
have only those powers explicitly granted to him by statue or as may be 
necessarily implied in order to accomplish the exercise of an express 
power.”  Mr. Gross clarified that there are certain functions the Engineer 
has that the Commissioners do not.  Mr. Old stated this also clears up the 
budget process as well.  Mr. Old believes there is a good balance in this 
process.  The Engineer prepares proposed road work and the Commissioners 
decide what will be done. 
 Mr. Shenigo stated the Engineer has done a great job on Erie County’s 
bridges and believes the contract process will help Erie County’s dollars 
go further and allow the taxpayers to have more reliable roads. 

Mr. Old mentioned he will not be signing the proposal with Pavement 
Technology in the amount of $88,007.50 to apply reclamite asphalt 
rejuvenator on several county roads.  Mr. Old stated the Commissioners 
approved an estimate to perform microsurfacing on county roads, which he 
believes is a better process for fixing Erie County roads. 
 
On motion of Mr. Shoffner and second of Mr. Old, Board cancels the 
Wednesday, May 19th Commission Meeting and schedules a regular session on 
Thursday, May 20, 2021 starting at 10:55 a.m.; Roll Call:  All Aye 
 
On motion of Mr. Shoffner and second of Mr. Old, Board adopts resolution 
authorizing all actions necessary to support a Governmental Electricity 
Aggregation Program with opt-out provisions, pursuant to Ohio Revised Code 
Section 4928.20, directing the Board of Erie County Commissioners to 
execute a supply agreement with PUCO certified supplier (Dynegy Energy 
Services – East, LLC); Roll Call:  All Aye (#21-112) 
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On motion of Mr. Shoffner and second of Mr. Old, Board adopts resolution 
confirming an agreement by and between the Registrar of Motor Vehicles and 
the Erie County Clerk of Courts; Roll Call:  All Aye (#21-113 – serving as 
a Limited Authority Deputy Registrar) 
 
On motion of Mr. Shoffner and second of Mr. Old, Board adopts resolution 
entering into a Participation Agreement with Humana Insurance Company and 
Hu7mana Health Plan, Inc.; Roll Call:  All Aye (#21-114 – providing health 
care, medical and related services to residents at The Meadows at Osborn 
Park) 
 
On motion of Mr. Shoffner and second of Mr. Old, Board adopts resolution 
entering into a Joint Cooperation Agreement with the Cities of Sandusky, 
Huron and Vermilion for the program Year 2021 Community Housing Impact and 
Preservation (CHIP) Program; Roll Call:  All Aye (#21-115) 
 
On motion of Mr. Shoffner and second of Mr. Old, Board adopts resolution 
for the approval and submission to the Ohio Development Services Agency, 
Office of Community Development an application requesting up to $1,250,000 
of Program Year 2021 Community Housing Impact & Preservation Program Funds, 
and procuring Great Lakes Community Action Partnership to prepare the 
application and administer the program; Roll Call:  All Aye (#21-116) 
 
On motion of Mr. Shoffner and second of Mr. Old, Board adopts resolution 
executing payment of Then and Now Certification presented by the County 
Auditor pursuant to O.R.C. 5705.41(d), and authorizing the drawing of 
warrant(s) in payment of amounts due upon contract or order; Roll call:  
All Aye (#21-117) 
 
On motion of Mr. Shoffner and second of Mr. Old, Board adopts resolution 
entering into an agreement with Prestress Services Industries of Ohio, LLC; 
Roll Call:  All Aye (#21-118 – fabrication and delivery of precast concrete 
box beams for Camp Road Bridge H-307 replacement) 
 
On motion of Mr. Shoffner and second of Mr. Old, Board adopts resolution 
entering into an agreement with the Crawford Construction Co.; Roll Call:  
All Aye (#21-119 – Camp Road Structure H-307 replacement) 
 
On motion of Mr. Shoffner and second of Mr. Old, Board adopts resolution 
authorizing the County Auditor to make a budget modification and 
supplemental appropriations re Motor Vehicle License & Gas Tax Fund; 
Donations – Sheriff Fund; Adult Probation Fund; Water District Fund; Care 
Facility Operations Fund; Roll Call:  All Aye (#21-120) 
 
On motion of Mr. Shoffner and second of Mr. Old, Board adopts resolution 
authorizing the County Auditor to make interfund transfers re Erie County 
Sewer Fund; Bay View Sewer Revenue Bond Payment Fund; and Bay View Sewer 
Revenue Bond Debt Service R Fund; Roll Call:  All Aye (#21-121) 
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On motion of Mr. Shoffner and second of Mr. Old, Board adopts resolution 
declaring certain Erie County equipment surplus and ordering same to be 
sold by internet auction; Roll Call:  All Aye (#21-122) 
 
Board approves Revised Auditor’s Certificate for Corso’s Flower & Garden 
Center in an additional amount of $40,000.00 re providing lawn care and 
grounds maintenance services at Erie County facilities. 
 
Board approves Revised Auditor’s Certificate for Civil & Environmental 
Consultants in an additional amount of $44,800.00 re providing professional 
engineering services related to projects at the Erie County Landfill. 
 
Board approves cash disbursement authorization form for Human Resources. 
 
Board approves Equipment Outlay and Request Form for Juvenile Court re 
three lifesize video conference systems in the amount $39,216.99. 
 
Board authorizes expenses for Mark Wroblewski, Auditor’s Office, attending 
2021 CAAO Summer Conference in Cincinnati, Ohio, on 6/9 – 6/11/21 in an 
estimated amount of $787.50. 
 
Board approves Personnel Action Forms for ECDJFS re Paige Weyant, Income 
Maintenance Worker 3, employment effective 5/24/21; Heather Croushore, 
Telephone Operator 2, withdrawing transfer to Clerical Specialist effective 
5/3/21; Sharareh Feizkhah, Social Service Worker 3, resignation effective 
5/28/21; and Jodi Moen, from Clerk 1 to Clerical Specialist effective 
5/10/21. 
 
Board approves Requests for Recruitment for ECDJFS re Social Service Worker 
3 and Clerical Specialist. 
 
Commissioners have no objection to issue a liquor license to Lake Erie 
Hospitality, LLC dba Holiday Inn Express of Milan/Sandusky, Milan Township. 
 
Received letter from Ed Widman, Finance Director, requesting separation pay 
from the Compensated Reserve Fund in the amount of $21,198.34 for Pete 
Daniel, who retired from the Commissioners’ Office effective 4/30/21.  
Board approves request. 
 
Received letter from Hank Solowiej, County Administrator, requesting 
separation pay from the Compensated Reserve Fund in the amount of 
$10,310.68 for Steve Poggiali, who retired from the Regional Planning 
Department effective 4/30/21.  Board approves request. 
 
Received letter from County Engineer Jack Farschman voicing opposition to 
resolution 21-85, creating a County Road Improvement Capital Reserve 
Account. 
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Received letter from Perkins Township Trustees requesting to expand the 
Maui Sands TIF boundary and utilization of TIF funds.  Referred to 
Prosecutor’s Office for review. 
 
Received letter from Ohio Department of Commerce renewal application for 
all liquor permits. 
 
Received copies of letters to all Erie County Local School Districts, 
Firelands Counseling, Cold Creek Counseling, Bayshore Counseling, Ohio 
Guidestone, Health Department, NOMS Counseling, DeLuca & Associates, 
Cornerstone Counseling, Dr. Carlos Lowell and Susan Lowell, Erie Shore 
Network, Healing Trails, Dr. Catherine Holliday, Lakeshore Educational and 
Counseling Services, North Coast Counseling Services, Mindology Counseling, 
Bechtel Counseling and Consulting, Abundant Life Counseling and Counseling 
Services, Sandusky Artisans Recovery Community Services, Light House Sober 
Living, Road to Hope – Becky’s House, Beacon House, Ottawa County Family 
Advocacy Center, Volunteers of America, Catholic Charities of Toledo, 
Rescue Mental Health Services, Erie County Jail, Oak House, Ottawa County 
Jail, Edison Local Schools, from Hank Solowiej, Erie County Administrator 
re notice of written comment on the withdrawal from Mental Health & 
Recovery Board of Erie & Ottawa Counties. 
 
Received copy of opinion from Ohio Attorney General Dave Yost re authority 
of a board of county commissioners and a county engineer with respect to 
county road maintenance and repair projects. 
 
Received copy of memo to Erie County Budget Commission Members from  
Ed Widman, Finance Director, re 2020 Revised Estimated Resources. 
 
Received copy of Lake Erie Shores & Islands Quarterly Report from January – 
March 2021. 
 
Received copy of Ottawa County 2020 Annual Report. 
 
On motion of Mr. Old and second of Mr. Shoffner, Board recesses into 
Executive Session re Pending Litigation with Assistant Prosecutor  
Gery Gross; Roll Call:  All Aye 
 
On motion of Mr. Old and second of Mr. Shoffner, Board reconvenes; Roll 
Call:  All Aye 
 
On motion of Mr. Old and second of Mr. Shoffner, Board adjourns; Roll Call:  
All Aye 
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